
COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA

AUGUST 10, 2021
       CONVENE: 6:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL
Please note: The August Council Meeting will be held at City Hall. The City will continue to have phone conferencing available. To participate in the phone conference call: 1-701-802-5383, access code: 2018210#. 

Mayor's Report

Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of July 13, 2021 Council meeting.
· Resources and obligations report - July
August Accounts Payable & Payroll

City Recorder/Public Works Reports

· Reports
Administrative Matters
· Elkhorn Custom Meats-Business Proposal/Request for Approval

· Reliance Connects Tower Lease Contract

· OLCC License Renewals

· Umpqua Bank Check Signers

Unfinished Business
New Business
Council Reports

Public Comments

The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410
Approved
Council____________________ Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
AUGUST 10, 2021
       CONVENE: 6:00PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

Mayor Brown opened the August 10, 2021 City Council meeting at 6:00 pm. Council members present were Angie Shurtleff, Peter Hall and Ken Bain. Dennis Anthony was present via conference call. Council member Don Adcock was absent. City Recorder Valerie Russell was also present. 

Citizens present: Gary Johnson, Mike Morrow and Bill and Dawn Simpson.  Sandy Wood was present via conference call.
Agenda Item No. 1 – Mayors Report

June Falcon

Mayor Brown asked everyone to bow their head in a moment of prayer for former Councilor, June Falcon who passed away August 2, 2021.


Aircraft Warning Light

Mayor Brown explained that the aircraft warning light on top of the water tower is out and he has received several calls concerning this matter. He spoke with Whelan Electric and they would be willing to climb the tower to repair the light. JUB Engineers was contacted and it was determined that the FAA does not require a light on the tower as was earlier believed. 

A discussion followed which included fixing the light when there was another reason for climbing the tower and that it was not necessary to hire an electrician at this time.  
Citizen Mike Morrow commented that when Life Flight needs to land in Haines, they land at the Haines Elementary School. Having the light on the water tower is probably beneficial to the helicopter pilots when landing. Mike thinks the light should be fixed and that the City should hire an electrician to make sure there is not another problem with the light besides a burned out bulb. 
Councilor Bain suggested contacting Life Flight to see if the light is beneficial to them when they have to land in Haines. 


Sewer Lagoons

Mayor Brown commented that since he has been working as the public works maintenance person, he has discovered that there are major problems with the sewer lagoons. Apparently, there is a plug in the discharge pipe that caused pond #1 to almost overflow and the water had to be pumped manually into the next pond. Baker City is scheduled to bring their vac truck out tomorrow to see if they can clean out the plug. Contractors that specialize in this type of repairs are hard to find. These problems have to be resolved at the lagoons and the Council needs to be aware that there are going to be extra expenses for the repairs. 

John Street
Councilor Anthony questioned when the John Street paving project was going to begin.
Mayor Brown said that he was waiting for a call back from the County Road Master to clarify when they could schedule the project. 


Public Works Maintenance Position
The Public Works Maintenance job has been listed with the Oregon Employment Office. Mayor Brown stated that he spoke with former employee Josh Proebstel about the job. Josh stated that he might be interested in the job but had just started a new job himself. 
Agenda Item No. 2 - Consent Agenda
Councilor Hall made a motion to accept the Consent Agenda. Councilor Shurtleff seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.
Approval of the payroll and accounts payable was postponed until the next council meeting due to lack of a quorum because of conflicts of interest. 

Agenda Item No. 3 – City Recorder/Public Works Reports
City Recorder

Public Restroom
City Recorder Valerie Russell stated that she ordered the public restroom but there was an increase in the price. The original estimate did not include a heater which cost $1,944. In order to install a heater, insulation had to be included which cost an additional $6,286. The total cost with the heating system is $43,872.50. The grant from the Oregon Parks and Recreation is in the amount of $34,000 and the City is supposed to match $9,000 which brings the total to $43,000. Fortunately, the City is going to receive $93,680 from the American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) for Covid Relief. The City will receive half this year and can use part of the money to cover the additional cost of the restroom and cover the $9,000 match. The reader board and the removal of the mine tunnel can also be paid for with the funds.

CDBG CV-Funds
Valerie explained that Nick Ducote, from Ducote Consulting verified that the City is eligible to receive a $750,000 CDBG grant and a $750,000 CDBG-CV grant. It was unclear at the time of the public hearing if the City could possibly receive both grants.


Computer Issues
The Council was addressed at the July 2021 meeting with Valerie’s concerns about the City’s main computer and the possibility of replacement. Recently the CIS Insurance Company required that the computer be updated to Windows 10 operating system. After the install of the update the computer would not operate properly and attachments could not be opened. Valerie discovered that the security settings had been reset and they were not allowing files to be opened. Valerie was able to adjust the setting and the problems have been resolved.  She also worked on the public works computer that has not been communicating with the printer for three years and has determined the reason that it would not print and resolved that issue also.
Agenda Item No. 4 - Administrative Matters
Elkhorn Custom Meats-Business Proposal/Request for Approval
Bill and Dawn Simpson addressed the Council with a business proposal and request for approval to locate Elkhorn Custom Meats & Deli in Haines. The location of the proposed business is in a commercial residential zone so their request requires approval. The Simpson’s have purchased the Crist property on Amy Street where the shop is located. They are planning on replacing the shop with a facility where they can butcher and process meat with an area where the public can view the processing and visit the deli.
Councilor Hall made a motion to accept the Simpson’s proposal for Elkhorn Custom Meats & Deli located on Amy Street. Councilor Shurtleff seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Citizen Gary Johnson requested that the Simpsons plant a visual barrier alongside of their property such as arborvitaes. The Simpsons stated that they would gladly comply with the request. 
Reliance Connects Tower Lease Contract
Mayor Brown explained that the Reliance Connects Tower Lease had been approved by the Council in the past but a legal contract had never been drafted. The contract was presented to the City by Reliance Connects and then sent to the City Attorney Dan Van Thiel who made some changes which Reliance Connects approved.

Councilor Anthony made a motion to accept the Reliance Connects Tower Lease Contract. Councilor Bain seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 

OLCC License Renewals
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that the OLCC licenses are up for renewal. The licenses to be renewed are for the Haines Sell-Rite Inc for off premises sales. The Haines Steak House for full on premises sales. The Main Frontier for full on premises sales. 
Councilor Anthony made a motion to approve the OLCC license renewals. Councilor Hall seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Umpqua Bank Check Signers
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained to the Council that it was necessary to appoint additional check signers for the Umpqua Bank account. 

Councilor Hall made a motion to appoint Mayor Jim Brown and Councilors Ken Bain, Dennis Anthony and Angie Shurtleff as check signers for the Umpqua Bank account. Councilor Anthony seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.
Agenda Item. 5– Council Reports

Councilor Hall
Councilor Hall stated that the main topic of discussion at the LOC Small Cities Meeting for all the Cities within house district 60 was the ARPA grant money. The grant can be used for a variety of things including water and sewer upgrades. Other discussion at the meeting included the amount of people coming into the rural areas from other places which has created a housing shortage and inflated home prices. The increase in people moving into the rural areas is partially due to being able to work remotely. Vale is planning on constructing low-income housing facilities due to the shortage of affordable housing. Councilor Hall commented that the influx of people and inflation of home prices could happen in Haines and the City should be aware that a growth spurt is possible.
Agenda Item No. 6 – Public Comments
There were no public comments.
Meeting adjourned at 7:12 pm. 
All aforementioned documents are herein attached and part of the record.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder 
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